BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held in the Kingswood Community Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday 21 January 2009 at 7.30 pm
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*



J Guthrie (L) 
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*



T Rogers-Smith (L) 
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Council Members
*



J Joyce (L)
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J Higham (L)
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*



B Long (LD)



Callands

*



S Smith (IND) 


Callands

*



M Smith (LD)



Old Hall 
*



D Earl (LD)



Westbrook
*



B Lynn (LD)



Westbrook
*



D Orr (IND)



Westbrook




*
Denotes Councillor present at Council

Also present


Julie Pickles – Clerk to the Parish 




Neil Docking – Warrington Guardian
C55
Apologies
The Clerk had received apologies from Councillor B Murdock, and Councillor T Wilde, (Reasons for non attendance were noted on the Clerks attendance sheet). 
C56
Community Policing / Community Issues  

Nil
C57
Minutes of the Meeting (19 November 2008)

Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting of 19 November 2008 be agreed and signed as a correct record

C58
Matters Arising
C58.1 Warrington Borough Transport (Minute Reference C48.1 Refers) 

It was noted that John Bannister of Warrington Borough Transport had still not responded to Councillor Jackson, the Clerk had wrote to John Bannister with reference to Councillor P Jackson’s concerns, it was reported that the Clerk had requested that Mr. Bannister contact Councillor Jackson for more information, but this had not been done and it was

Resolved that the Clerk contact Mr. Bannister again

C58.2 Pond Maintenance and Fishing Rights (Minute Reference C54.2 Refers) 

The Clerk reported that 3 of the 4 ponds situated within the Parish area belonged to the Borough Council and 1 pond belonged to English Partnerships, It was noted that Councillor P Jackson would forward the matter of maintenance and fishing rights with the Borough Council and English Partnerships.

C59
Parish Council Representation on the Neighbourhood Board
The Clerk reported that at the next meeting of the Parish Council there would be a presentation on the work of the new Neighbourhood Boards by Jane Critchley of the Warrington Stronger Together Partnership, the Clerk asked for a nomination from the Committee to represent the Parish.

Councillor T O’Neill reported that because of the diversity of the area the Parish should be allowed 2 representatives from the Parish, 1 from Burtonwood and 1 from Westbrook and it was

Resolved by the Committee that a representative(s) would be nominated after the presentation at the next meeting when the aims of the initiative and the work of the representative(s) was clearer    
C60    Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (21 January 2009)

The Clerk reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by Councillor J Guthrie, Councillor P Jackson, Councillor J Joyce, Councillor T Cross, Councillor T Rogers-Smith and Councillor B Long
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C60.1
Apologies
Nil
C60.2
Declaration of Interest 

Nil
C60.3
Applications for Grant/ Donations

Burtonwood and Warrington Link of Chernobyl Children’s Lifeline – Request for £400 - £450 – Towards costs of transport / outings for children visiting from Belarus

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that a grant of £450 be awarded and that the Clerk writes an accompanying letter to the Group thanking them for there commitment and their continued support of the initiative 
C60.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers     between meetings)


Nil
C60.5
Accounts Requiring and Authorised for Payment 


St Michaels Church Tower Clock Electric Supply Donation
£   196.00

Audit Commission – External Audit 2007/08 


£   470.00

SLCC Membership Renewal 2009 



£   133.00


Warrington Borough Council - Internal Audit 2007/08 

£   806.05



D Platt Landscaping 





£     70.50


Door Repair Specialist Ltd 





£   442.17


Inland Revenue – PAYE Quarter 3 



£1634.99


A Charlson – Xmas Tree Lights and Switch On 


£  383.18



The Forshaw Thanksgiving Trust (Parish/ Mr Gilchrist Trans)
£1000.00

Zurich - Parish Council Insurance 2009 



£3079.03


S Smith Relief Caretaker 





£    80.00


St Michaels Parish Hall Xmas Hall Use Donation 

£    50.00


Clerks Expenses December 2008 / January 2009 

£  407.63


Clerks Salary Increase April – January 2008/2009 

£  152.49

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that all payments be made
C60.6
Monthly Account – November and December 2008
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the months of November / December 2008 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     
C60.7
Bank Reconciliation November / December 2008
The Clerk had produced a report showing the bank reconciliation up to the end of December 2008 and it was 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted 
C60.8 Parish Council Elections – May 2008

It was reported by the Clerk that she had received a verbal confirmation by the Democratic and Member Services Manager of the Borough Council that the Parish Council would not now be charged for the incurred election costs.


It was noted that this recommendation had been agreed at the Borough Council meeting prior to Christmas.  

C60.9
Budget Monitoring Report 2008/2009
The Clerk produced a report showing the bank reconciliation up to the end of December 2008 and the forecasted reconciliation up to the end of the current financial year and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted and that all spending be kept within the forecasted figures    

C60.10Parish Precept 2009/2010

The Clerk reported that she had received correspondence from the Borough Council requesting the setting of the forthcoming year’s precept.

It was noted that the Borough Council were intending to revert to the traditional method of one payment in April.

The precept setting was discussed at great length, with the following points discussed further at the meeting of Council;-

· 0% increase setting (an increase of 5 pence per household per year based on a band D tax base)

· 2% increase setting (an increase of 45 pence per household per year based on a band D tax base)

· 2.5% increase setting (an increase of 55 pence per household per year based on a band D tax base)

· 3% increase setting (an increase of 65 pence per household per year based on a band D tax base)
· the current financial market – recession / credit crunch
· current maintenance costs for property, land and play areas in the ownership of the Parish Council
· upgrading of community provision

· repairs to play areas

· obligations of staff salaries
It was noted that the recommendation of the Sub-Committee was put to a vote to the Councillor’s present at Council, it was noted that all voted in favour of the Finance Sub-Committees recommendation with the exception of Councillor K Burgess who abstained from the voting process. 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Burtonwood and Westbrook Parish Council Precept be set at £77191.73 (2.5% increase from 2007/2008 precept) for the forthcoming financial year of 2009/2010
C60.11Earmarked Funding / New Projects and Existing Commitments 
The Clerk reported on the existing commitments, one of which still remained to be completed, this it was noted was the mounding of earth around the perimeter of the community land at Fir Tree Lane, it was reported that this could not be started until the field had dried out, which could be some time due to the current wet weather.

Councillor J Joyce and Councillor T O’Neill reported on the issues surrounding the forwarding of the Skateboard Park project, it was noted that the person who had been charged with advancing the project had changed jobs and would now not be able to continue. Councillor T O’Neill reported that the original plans would now have to be rethought and the original documentation be recollated.  
The Clerk reported on need to upgrade the provision of the play area at Collins Green.

The Clerk reported on the current repairs to the Pavilion building, it was noted that these repairs were due to water damage in the roof space and, the repairs and maintenance to the Pavilion play area.

The Clerk reported on the repairs to pathway 28, situated in Burtonwood.

C60.12Annual Insurance 2009/2010
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the new premium of £3079.03 from Zurich Municipal for 2009-2010 be accepted
C60.13Banking Arrangements 2009/2010

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Parish Council continues with its banking arrangements with the National Westminister Bank PLC
C60.14Appointment of Internal Auditor for Financial Year 2008/2009
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Borough Council be requested to conclude the internal audit for the current financial year 

C60.15Appointment of External Auditor
The Clerk reported that appointment of an external auditor was agreed by the Audit Commission and was regionally selected. 

C60.16Appointment of Accountant to Finalise Year End Accounts (2008/2009)

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that Mrs. C Beesley be requested to produce the Year End Accounts for the current financial year 

C60.17Asset Register 2008/2009
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that Mrs. C Beesley be requested to update the Parish Asset Register to 31 March 2009
C60.18Kingswood Community Centre
The Clerk reported that she had ordered replacement bulbs for the external security lights.
C60.19Pavilion Centre / Pitches

Centre

The Clerk reported on the ongoing repairs to the centre (repair cost in the region of £1700 +vat) which had been ordered due to water damage in the roof space causing a section of the ceiling to fall in. It was noted that she had placed an order that nobody was to enter the building until all repairs had been completed.

The Clerk reported on the ongoing complaints that she had received from the caretaker (prior to closure of the centre due to water damage) in relation to the way that the centre was being used and left by a user, it was noted that the Clerk would be visiting to spot check the building after future use and it was
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Clerk contact the user to reinforce the terms and conditions of use and that if this was not adhered to, the provision would be withdrawn 
Pitches

The Clerk reported on several situations that had occurred with relation to the current pitch users. It was noted that disagreements between the users (Burtonwood Albion Football Club and Cromwell Athletic Football Club) had led to heated conversations and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the teams be advised that they would be allocated one pitch each and that they would not be allowed to play on the other user’s allocated pitch  

C60.20Play Area - Pavilion
The Clerk reported that inspections had taken place and all the works recommended by the Borough Council and Wicksteeds had been ordered. It was noted that additional works had been ordered in relation to the seesaw. 

C60.21Play Area Collins Green 
The Clerk reported that the play area was looking very tired and that upgrading works to the equipment and play area surfacing was needed. It was noted that due to the Parish Council’s current financial constraints that this could not yet be programmed.

It was noted that inspections had taken place and all maintenance works recommended by the Borough Council had been ordered.  

C60.22Fir Tree Lane – Community Ground 
Nil
C60.23Quotation Received  

Quotation for urgent works (Pavilion Centre – Water damage) £1700.00 + vat

It was noted that the Clerk in consultation with the Chairman had placed an order for the works prior to Christmas due to the urgency and to avoid further damage and repair costs occurring.
C60.24Skateboard Park  
Councillor J Joyce reported on the project (please refer to minute C60.11).
C60.25AOB

Nil
C61    Report of the Planning Sub-Committee (21 January 2009)
Councillor T O’Neill reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself, Councillor S Smith and Councillor J Higham, Councillor D Earl and Councillor B Lynn 
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C61.1
Apologies

Nil
C61.2
Declarations of Interest

Nil
C61.3
Documents Received

0 General Correspondence Item

3 Domestic Planning Applications


4 Non Domestic Planning Applications
0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

1 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved
0 The Planning Inspectorate
0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

1 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representations

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

2 WBC Development Control Agenda
2 WBC Cat D Lists
4 Ward Lists
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 
C61.4 Application 2008/13969 – Site 14c, Gemini Business Park, Charon Way,  Westbrook, Warrington –Outline application for the construction of 4 office blocks with some matters reserved (appearance and landscaping) 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to forward the following holding objections:-
(1) safety implications with regard to small traffic island

(2) additional impact on area

(3) area already gridlocked with vehicles at peak times

C61.5 Application 2008/13970 – Site 14c, Gemini Business Park, Charon Way, Gemini Business Park, Westbrook Warrington –Outline application for a proposed car show room 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to forward the following holding objections:-
(1) safety implications with regard to small traffic island

(2) additional impact on area

(3) area already gridlocked with vehicles at peak times
C62
Correspondence

1. Culcheth Parish Council – Invitation to Civic Service

2. Mr MacRae – Bewsey Old Hall

3. Highways Agency – The M62 Motorway (Burtonwood Motorway Service Area Westbound) (Side Roads) Order 20

4. Contact Magazine - November 2008

5. ICO – Freedom of Information

6. Warrington Borough Council – Warrington Public Rights of Way Forum Agenda
7. St Philip Westbrook C of E Aided Primary School – Thank You Letter

8. CPRE – Field Work

9. Cheshire Community Action – Newsletter December 2008

10. Cheshire Community Action – Annual Report 2007/08 Cheshire County Council – Archives and Local Studies

11. Burtonwood AMADS – Thank You Letter

12. Email 08/12/08 – Mr R Ashley

13. The Clerk

14. Communities in Control – Real People, real power

15. Cheshire Police Authority – Have your say

16. Warrington CVS -  5 January 2009 Update 

17. Warrington CVS -  9 January 2009 Update 

18. Warrington Borough Council – Warrington Public Rights of Way Forum

19. Cheshire Constabulary – Grapevine December 2008

20. Mr MacRae – Bewsey Old Hall

21. Warrington Borough Council – Cromwell Avenue / Westbrook Way Cycle Programme 2008/2009

22. Cheshire Community Action – Community Pride Competition 2009

23. Clerks and Councils Direct – January 2009

C62.1
Mr R MacRae – Bewsey Old Hall (Correspondence Item 2 and 20 Refers)
The Clerk reported that Mr MacRae had requested that his correspondence dated 17/11/08 be read to the meeting of Council.

It was noted that the Clerk read Mr MacRae’s correspondence dated 17/11/08 in full and that she would send a reply back to Mr MacRae to inform him of such.
Resolved by the Committee that the Correspondence list be noted
C63
Any Other Business
C63.1
Councillor D Orr reported on correspondence that he had received from a local resident whose son had been involved in an accident at the traffic lights adjacent to ASDA, it was noted that the accident had been caused by another road user u-turning just prior to the junction on Westbrook Crescent . Such a manoevre would not have been possible prior to the road widening works. 

Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request the following information 
(1)  a copy of the accident statistics from when the traffic lights were installed and operational
(2) a copy of the accident statistics prior to the junction being installed for comparison
(3)  a copy of the safety audit for the modifications to the traffic lights
(4) and, all information relating to the current monitoring of the lights
C63.2 Councillor T O’Neill reported on the traffic lights situated near to LA Bowl on Calver Road, it was noted that these lights had been turned off due to being unsafe. It was further noted that although these lights were not situated within the Parish Boundary this junction was having massive effect on all of the surrounding areas and it was

Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request information of how they planned to remedy this unsafe and congested junction 
C63.3
Councillor D Orr reported on the terrible congestion from the M62 junction 8 entry / exit slip roads and traffic island, it was noted that the roads surrounding the area were at times totally gridlocked and were now at the point where the adjacent roads could not withstand an additional capacity of vehicles and it was

Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request that a vehicle survey take place and to request information in relation to additional measures being put in place and the methodology of the trigger points
C63.4
Councillor T Rogers-Smith also reported on the junction 8 traffic island, it was noted that the islands safety surface had worn considerably and in places had disappeared all together and it was 


Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request that the traffic island road safety surface be repaired and in future be monitored to comply with current safety standards  

C63.5
Councillor K Burgess reported on the terrible condition of the crumbling road edges on Farmers Lane and Tan House Lane in Burtonwood and it was
Resolved that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request that a safety survey be completed and that any remedial repairs be programmed

C63.6 Councillor K Burgess reported that the flooding on Alder Lane, near to the Fiddle in the Bag Public House was still causing major problems, it was noted that this issue had been reported to United Utilities several times over the past few months but this matter had not been remedied.


Councillor B Long reported on the serious flood risk to the Ladywood area of the Parish.


Councillor T O’Neill reported that the Borough Council had commissioned a survey which would be incorporated and formulated into a Flood Plan, it was noted that the Borough Council’s plan would highlight these types of issues and would also lay out the future plans to remedy these situations arising and it was 


Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request a copy of their Flood Plan  

C63.7
Councillor K Burgess reported on the persistent problem of dog fouling on and around the area of Mercer Street, Burtonwood and it was 


Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to request that the area is monitored and that anti-dog fouling signs be erected

C63.8 Councillor B Long reported on Borough Council’s plans to increase the use of Sankey Valley Park. It was noted that Gulliver’s World owned land to the north east of the park which they now intended to use to benefit the community.


Councillor J Guthrie reported on the fences that Gulliver’s World had erected around the perimeter of their site, it was noted that to put up these fences was un-neighbourly and that a section of their fence had been affixed across a public right of way pathway and it was


Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to object to this blocking off of a public pathway 
C63.9 Councillor P Jackson reported on information received relating to a new traffic scheme for Callands Road. It was noted that a consultation document from the Borough Council had been sent to a small area of local residents.


Councillor D Earl and Councillor B Long reported that they had been consulted and informed of the Borough Council’s new traffic scheme, as Ward Members.


Councillor D Earl reported that he had attended meetings with the Borough Council in relation to repairs needed and the upgrading of Callands Road. It was noted that it was at these meetings it was thought to be a good idea if the plans for the new scheme be forward at the same time.


Council J Joyce reported his disappointment and disbelief in regard to the Borough Council as the Parish Council yet again had not being included in a consultation process. It was noted that this blatant disregard of protocol lowered the status and the standing of the Parish Council and its Councillor’s and it was


Resolved by the Committee that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to forward the Committees views that  
(1) the consultation process be deemed as flawed and any progressing of this scheme be halted until
(2) the Parish Council is consulted and,  
(3) to request the details of other consultees on the matter of this new road scheme (i.e. other agencies)        
C64
Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered

C64.1 Staff Salary Matters
Staff Salary Pay Awards 2008/2009

Resolved by the Committee that the Clerks 2008/2009 pay increase be awarded and back pay be issued from April 2008  


C64.2
Staff Salary Pay Awards 2009/2010

Resolved by the Committee that the Staff Salary Pay Increase Award for financial year 2009/2010 be set at 3% commencing April 2009 for employees of the Council
C64.3
Room Bookings and Invoice Clerk (1 Post) – Self Employed
Resolved by the Committee that if a request for an increase of payment was received from the post holder, the Clerk be allowed to negotiate the increase on behalf of the Council to a ceiling budget figure 
The meeting closed at 8.55 pm

Signed as a true record…………………….…………Councillor J Guthrie 




                                             (Chairman)
   
                  18 March 2009
5
13

